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How good it is for brothers and sisters to live together in unity.
(Psalm 133:1 paraphrased)

Bueno es alabarte Senor, 

Tu nombre
Darte gloria, honra y honor, 

Por siempre

Bueno es alabarte Jesus, 

Ygozarme en tu poder. 



(CLC chorus throughout meeting)
Ed Diller, CLC chair, called the first meeting of the CLC in this biennium to order.  He referred to the purpose of the CLC as stated in the Mennonite Church USA bylaws to serve as a council of denominational elders, discerning and advising the Executive Board, the Delegate Assembly and Mennonite Church USA on issues of faith and life.
Gay Brunt Miller (Franconia), CLC vice chair, introduced Ed to CLC members. Vern Rempel (Mountain States), worship leader, offered a prayer of blessing for Ed in his leadership role with CLC. Vern welcomed us to Colorado and led worship by reflecting on the beauty of the mountains and the way they have come to rest.  He observed that we, too, have come together in the great upheaval of transformation. We seek our angle of repose, the place where we will find rest. A denomination that is successful learns to relax, to rest together in the spirit of Christ for mission and peace building. 
In worship throughout our meetings, Herm Weaver (Mountain States) led CLC members in writing their personal corridos, adapting from the oral history of the Mexican-American culture, to tell our stories of pain and joy, disappointment and injustice. Like those before us, we tell our stories with the purpose of keeping the past active in the present. 
State of the church

“My principle observation on the state of our church is that if we are not ‘more integrating’ we will default to be ‘more disintegrating,’” said Jim Schrag, executive director of Mennonite Church USA, in his state of the church report. It is the role, he said, of the Executive Board and its Executive Leadership staff to help pull things together. 

Jim said we need one system of churchwide communication, an integrated way of fundraising, one source of focused leadership for the call to be missional and a denominational unity of providing support for conference ministers and pastors. 

Jim said we need to bring more consistency to the role of area conferences to help build identity among our constituency. We need to focus on our four missional church goals of making global connections, calling leaders, becoming an antiracist church and increasing our witness. Three challenges to unifying our community are completing a churchwide system for pastoral credentialing, providing health insurance for church workers and responding to a delegate call for clarifying our role as Anabaptist-Christians in American society. 
The Executive Board has set goals to lift up its vision and missional church priorities, accept its leadership role, evaluate churchwide systems through the lens of congregations and lead the church in responding to the findings of the Church Member Profile.  
National identity resolution

CLC reviewed the resolution at the San Jose 2007 Delegate Assembly on national identity. Delegates said they are challenged to consider both the promise and peril of living faithfully as Christians in the USA and asked the Executive Board to lead a process of helping congregations explore their identity of living as Mennonites in the wealthiest most powerful nation in the world. The Executive Board requests counsel from the CLC before it proceeds.
Dorothy Nickel Friesen (Western District) said we need to look at both our social and religious contexts. She suggested that conference ministers, churchwide agency boards and CLC study the Kanagy book, Road Signs for the Journey, that The Mennonite add a regular column on Mennonite identity and that the theme for Columbus 2009 focus on this issue.
Chuck Goertzen (Southeast) observed that the word “Mennonite” too often means a cultural heritage rather than a spiritual identity and suggested the name be dropped. We need to rediscover Jesus as our center and find fresh meaning in other key Anabaptist concepts like following Jesus, nonviolence, community and simple living. 

As the Executive Board leads the church in responding to the resolution, CLC said it should be sure to listen to the new voices among us, help members read the Bible together, organize multiple listening points to hear what congregations have to say, stay centered on Christ, strengthen the credentialing process and ask for counsel from global Mennonites.
Healthcare access

Delegates at San Jose 2007 asked the Executive Board to develop and implement a plan for congregations in Mennonite Church USA to participate in providing basic health insurance for all pastors. Jim Schrag reviewed discussions at previous CLC meetings and noted conversations with church leaders in more than 30 congregations. He said this resolution is about choosing what kind of church we want to become and how we want to show our commitment to each other. 

Keith Harder (Executive Leadership), the new project director, challenged CLC members to think about what it would mean to provide healthcare access for pastors and congregations who cannot afford it. He said that this is an opportunity to be the body of Christ and that delegates voted for a vision, for renewal and for the future. 
There are significant obstacles to overcome. The plan needs maximum participation and the confidence among congregations that we can do this together.  The funding mechanism needs to be fair and affordable. A reference group met recently and agreed that one plan for all pastors is the best approach. A project team will be put in place soon. 
Next steps include assessing the extent of the need within Mennonite Church USA, developing and testing a plan and securing the participation of churchwide agencies. 
Anti-racism discernment process: finding a way forward

Iris deLeon-Hartshorn (Executive Leadership), reviewed the process and findings of the CLC in its last meeting when it talked about antiracism, reported what Racial/Ethnic people said about the survey in San Jose and provided some input about ways forward.  
Both systemic and relational approaches are needed. We need to take intentional steps that move us toward our vision of being an antiracist multicultural church.  Christ has already made the way for us and our challenge is to find that path. 
CLC affirmed the appointment of a small group from within CLC to make recommendations for specific systemic tasks in CLC to make progress on the antiracism goals of the denomination and CLC. The primary focus will be on actions that the CLC can take but the group will also look at the entire churchwide system. In its work, the group will address the hurt and isolation experienced by many of our Racial/Ethnic brothers and sisters and try to identify ways for the broader church to understand the fullness of that experience and the part the church community have played in it.
Make up of CLC

Gay Brunt Miller noted the decline of women participating in CLC and talked about her own call to leadership. She talked about her “demons of self doubt” and the encouragement she has received from others to accept leadership roles in the church. She urged the CLC to make more space for women’s voices.

Ron Byler (Executive Leadership) traced statements in Mennonite Church USA formation documents about our commitment to include women at all levels of church leadership. Participation of women in CLC reached a high at the beginning of the last biennium (38%) and an all time low at this meeting (20%). Churchwide committees normally aim for a 50/50 ratio men to women. 
Most CLC representatives are chosen by the position they hold in their area conference. We want to encourage conferences to consider women for all levels of leadership at the conference level. We also want conferences to choose their CLC representatives carefully. CLC asked its planning committee to continue addressing this issue. 
Conference structuring

In the last biennium, the CLC appointed a task force to look at the various aspects of relationships and roles of area conferences in the life of Mennonite Church USA. The task force report has been received but not acted on by the CLC. 
Vern Rempel followed up on this report with an additional look at conference-to-conference and conference-to-congregations relationships by talking about the importance of physically engendered relationships. In our system, we need flexibility, differentiation of roles and a clear organizational model that is Spirit-centered.  

Vern urged us to think about the reasons why we need conferences and a denomination and to imagine what God is dreaming for Mennonite Church USA. We will continue to address this issue in future CLC meetings. 

Reflecting on San Jose 2007

CLC members reviewed the San Jose 2007 adult worship experience, especially noting a combination of strong preaching, inspiring music and powerful reflection by Ken Medema. The youth convention provided a good experience for our youth
CLC members affirmed the involvement of youth at the delegate tables and the intentionality of inclusion of young adult delegates. Concern was expressed about the low level of congregational involvement (36%). We observed that attendance at churchwide assemblies is strongly influenced by whether pastors of congregations have a larger view of the church.  

Questions for future consideration include sharing how churchwide agencies learn from delegate feedback, considering other forms of delegate deliberation besides the table group process, responding to needs in other parts of the church body (for example, the disruption and losses caused by hurricane Katrina) and assessing whether the adult and youth conventions need to continue to always meet together. 
Closing worship

Steve Brown (Virginia) led us in a closing meditation focused on Psalm 133:1 “How good it is for brothers and sisters to live together in unity.” He said God is pleased when we come together to show our unity in our faith and work. CLC members prayed for each other and for the church and shared communion together. 

“As we deal with impossible things, we remember that with God, all things are possible. You are the elders of the church and the CLC is a group with influence.  With God’s help, the CLC has the power to help make the impossible possible.  Our God is a God of hope and we want to carry that home with us and demonstrate that hope to those around us,” said Ed Diller in closing. 
In other areas . . . 

· Ron Rempel thanked the CLC for its role in helping to retire the $5 million debt of Mennonite Publishing Network. He asked for CLC help in sharing the availability of Anabaptist resources with congregations. 

· Noel Santiago invited conference leaders to participate in the upcoming Educational Opportunities Summit for increasing opportunities for Racial/Ethnic and urban Mennonites to participate in Mennonite higher education.

· CLC members remembered Miriam Martin, long time Atlantic Coast Conference and denominational leader, who died this summer during San Jose 2007. CLC members wrote notes of sympathy and encouragement to Miriam’s husband. 

Appointments
CLC made the following appointments: 

Antiracism task group – Steve Brown, Dorothy Nickel Friesen, Hugo Saucedo (Western District) and Karl Shelley (Central District)
Work with CLC planning committee on gender issues – Emma Hartman (Central District)
Listening Committee – Gay Brunt Miller (chair), Tim Detweiler (Central Plains), Dave Hockman-Wert (Pacific Northwest), Marty Lehman (Executive Leadership) and Joe Rosa (Iglesia Mennonita Hispana)
Gifts Discernment Committee – Hugo Saucedo and Mary Nitzsche (Ohio) will join Rhoda Keener (Mennonite Women, chair) and Carl Horning (Lancaster)
Next CLC meetings
March 31-April 2, 2008 – Laurelville Conference Center, Mt. Pleasant, Pennsylvania  
October 19-21, 2008 – Glorieta Conference Center, near Santa Fe, New Mexico
Ron Byler, Associate Executive Director
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